DRAFT

Dr. Jack Scott, Chancellor

California Community Colleges

1102 Q Street

Sacramento, CA 95811

Re: Student Success Task Force (SSTF) Recommendations

Dear Chancellor Scott:

At De Anza College, our shared governance groups, including Academic Senate, Classified Senate, Student Services Planning and Budget Team, and College Council have been engaged in discussion and analysis of the potential impact of the Student Success Task Force (SSTF) recommendations.

We wish to convey to you what our college sees will be the detrimental impacts of some of the current SSTF recommendations on the very student success that these recommendations intend to support. In particular, we are concerned about these recommendations:

2.5 Requires students to declare a program of study (known as an “educational plan”) by the end of their second term. In a quarter system, if a student enrolls in two terms/quarters consecutively, then s/he has to declare a program of study within 7 months of enrolling in college. This is a misguided recommendation since students will have not yet had a chance to explore career options or even take a range of general education courses within this timeframe. Pushing all students into declaring a program of study too early may ultimately result in diminished student success if students lose interest in a program of study that was not a result of a well-informed choice. It will also likely result in increased drain on student service resources as students require more counseling and other support if they are struggling in courses and/or change their program of study.

3.2 Requiring students receiving a BOG fee waiver to meet minimal GPA or other “satisfactory progress standards” and also limiting the number of units covered under a BOG fee waiver to 110 units will make a college education significantly more out of reach for our neediest students, undermining their success. De Anza Student Trustee and Statewide Student Trustee President Emily Kinner has noted that Recommendations 2.5 and 3.2 together are “a vicious circle and a contradiction.” To be eligible for some financial aid, students need to be enrolled full time. But so many classes have been eliminated due to budget cuts, that some low-income students end up taking courses they don’t need while waiting a semester or more to get into those they need. “What happens to the students who do everything right, but they’re capped out on units? Then they’re being penalized,” Kinner explained to the SSTF panel at the November 16 Town Hall meeting in Oakland.

7.3 & 7.4 Student Success Score Card and Longitudinal Student Record System. We do not support the implementation of a student success score card or a longitudinal student record system at this time. Establishing the structures and processes for this at a time when the California community colleges have been in a prolonged budget crisis that shows no sign of abating diverts precious resources away from direct instruction and student services that are already precariously underfunded.

We do enthusiastically support the SSTF’s recent decisions to amend some recommendations, in particular:

1) Eliminate Recommendations 8.1 to consolidate categorical program funding

2) Relax limits on non-credit classes to only those identified as Career Development or College Preparation. Since our college is a founding member of The Democracy Commitment: http://www.deanza.edu/communityengagement/democracycommitment, we believe that non-credit classes such as citizenship classes that serve our most societally marginalized students to help them prepare to participate productively in our democratic processes is a high priority.

3) Remove the proposal to charge students the full cost of instruction for any courses not included in their program of study. Creating tiered systems of fees that would again impose hardship on a majority of our

underrepresented students is a destructive blow to our CCC Mission and our tradition of open access.

4) Refine the comprehensive strategy for addressing Basic Skills education to distinguish that ESL courses are not reviewing or remediating skills but are actually teaching new academic writing, reading, and communication skills to English language learners. We urge the SSTF, Chancellor’s Office, and BOG to

work closely with ESL faculty statewide to refine this distinction.

5) We urge the SSTF, in its amendment of Rec. 8.3 on developing an alternative funding model for Basic Skills, to avoid performance-based funding as a means to allocate apportionment for Basic Skills instruction. Reimbursing colleges for matriculating students from pre-college level to college-level

courses does not by itself promote innovation in Basic Skills instruction.  

We also must emphasize that years of data from our successful student success cohort programs demonstrate that when students have access to adequate assessment, orientation, counseling and advising, and educational planning, there is a strong correlation between matriculation and student success. Existing

matriculation stuctures, legislation and components have the potential to produce outcomes identified in the Student Success Task Force recommendations, but the budget allocation for matriculation services has been systematically and drastically reduced in the last several years. We urge you to do whatever you can to help

adequately fund current matriculation services.

Finally, we strongly oppose, as a general principle, basing any community college funding, including Basic Skills Initiative funding, on performance based criteria as a means to “incentivize” student success. Such a model of funding has proven to be highly detrimental to achieving student success for underrepresented students and underfunded schools in the K-12 No Child Left Behind policy.

In summary, we appreciate your listening to these concerns and expect that our shared desire for increased student success means that extensive consultation and collaboration between the Chancellor’s Office and faculty, staff, administrators, and students of our California Community Colleges will be conducted prior to any system-wide implementation of task force recommendations.

Sincerely,

